

Scandinavian Journal of History

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/shis20

Counter-Revolutionary Strikebreaking in Interwar Europe, 1918–1929: The Role of Norway, Christopher Fougner, and Samfundshjelpen

Nathaniël Kunkeler

To cite this article: Nathaniël Kunkeler (2024) Counter-Revolutionary Strikebreaking in Interwar Europe, 1918–1929: The Role of Norway, Christopher Fougner, and Samfundshjelpen, Scandinavian Journal of History, 49:1, 69-91, DOI: 10.1080/03468755.2023.2221245

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/03468755.2023.2221245

6 © 2023 The Authors. Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group on behalf of the Historical Associations of Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway and Sweden.



Published online: 25 Jun 2023.



🕼 Submit your article to this journal 🗗

Article views: 345

💽 View related articles 🗹



View Crossmark data 🗹

OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Routledge

Taylor & Francis Group

Counter-Revolutionary Strikebreaking in Interwar Europe, 1918–1929: The Role of Norway, Christopher Fougner, and Samfundshjelpen

Nathaniël Kunkeler

Centre for Research on Extremism (C- REX), University of Oslo, Norway

ABSTRACT

This article explores the Counter-Revolution beyond the violent paramilitary reaction in Central- and Eastern Europe in 1918–1921. To this end it looks at the case study of Norway, and the organization Samfundshjelpen (Society Aid). Norway is situated in the context of the broader upheaval the continent faced in the wake of the First World War and the Russian Revolution, highlighting that Scandinavia in no way comprised an isolated island immune from political developments in the rest of Europe. In 1920 Society Aid was founded with help from the state, an officer-led strikebreaking organization with a counter-revolutionary agenda. The model for this organization was the German Technische Nothilfe, a daughter organization of the Berlin Freikorps. These organizations guickly developed into a transnational strikebreaking network that comprised virtually every major country in Europe, with regular conferences, correspondence, and other exchanges. The Samfundshjelpen archive shows that its leading figure, Captain Christopher Fougner, played a dynamic role in this network, and helped transfer counterrevolutionary ideas, knowledge, techniques, and organizational forms to Norway and beyond. This reveals Norway played an unexpectedly prominent role in this hitherto unexplored part of the interwar Right, highlighting the importance of integrating regions like Scandinavia in European interwar political history.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 18 December 2022 Revised 26 March 2023 Accepted 30 May 2023

KEYWORDS

Strikebreaking; counterrevolution; transnationalism; conservatism; anticommunism; Norway

Introduction

The nature and activities of a violent transnational counter-revolutionary movement in the wake of the 1917 Bolshevik revolution, with its heartlands in Central Europe, have been extensively mapped in the past decades.¹ Far-right (para)military units from particularly Germany, Austria, and Hungary aided in the suppression of the revolutions that broke out in Europe in 1918–1923, and enacted White Terror in their own countries and border territories. National troops in nascent states in the Baltic, with the help of foreign volunteers, bloodily resisted the communists in Estonia, Latvia, and to a lesser extent Lithuania. However, counter-revolutionary activity did not stop with the dissolution of

CONTACT Nathaniël Kunkeler 🖾 nathaniel.kunkeler@c-rex.uio.no

^{© 2023} The Authors. Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group on behalf of the Historical Associations of Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway and Sweden.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

these paramilitary units: it left an enduring legacy of semi-novel strikebreaking organizations which lasted until the next world war, but which have still received very little attention from historians. Moreover, the mapping of the counter-revolutionary movement has stopped quite abruptly in North-Western Europe. Places like Belgium, the Netherlands, Britain, and Scandinavia appear to have no place in the networks generated by the counter-revolutionary moment of 1918 onwards.

This article demonstrates that the transnational network of the Counter-Revolution in fact continued beyond its heartlands, through strikebreaking organizations, and that actors in North-Western Europe also spread and organized it. To this end Norway is presented as a case study of how counter-revolutionary ideas, tactics, strategies, organizations, and ideologies were transferred into North-Western Europe, and circulated back out again. Central to this process in Norway was the strikebreaking organization *Samfundshjelpen* (NSH, [Norwegian] Society Aid), and one of its key organizers, Captain Christopher Fougner (1876–1950). Heavily inspired by a German forerunner, the *Technische Nothilfe* (TN, Technical Emergency Aid), NSH worked actively through Fougner to help establish similar organizations abroad, and promote cooperation. With his involvement, an international network of counter-revolutionary strikebreaking organizations was established, which met regularly in the twenties. Norway worked particularly with Germany, Britain, Sweden, and Denmark. Furthermore, through his position in the Norwegian army, Fougner helped spread specific counter-revolutionary ideas, discourses, and tactics within the Norwegian state.

Norway, though small on the international stage, makes for a curious and interesting case study. It is a particularly prominent example of counter-revolutionary organization in this region, which hosted both a large strikebreaking organization with close ties to the state, and a secretive and illegal, but sizable, paramilitary sister organization, *Samfundsvernet* (SV, Society Defence). Both aimed to stop a socialist seizure of power. These organizations have received attention from Norwegian historians,² analysed particularly in relation to military and state structures,³ and as examples of Norwegian protofascism.⁴ However, beyond the Norwegian historiography there is very little awareness of these groups, while Norwegian historians have so far barely considered their transnational and international dimensions – even though this dimension is evident through frankly trivial observation of the available material in private and state archives.

This lacuna in the historiography is also due to a lack of interest in strikebreaking activities in recent decades, at least for the European interwar period. What little has been written on these kinds of organizations typically dates back to the 1960s, 1970s, and 1980s. As such, counter-revolutionary strikebreaking has not been concertedly studied as a transnational phenomenon before. One notable recent work on the topic in this era is the excellent edited volume *Corporate Policing, Yellow Unionism, and Strikebreaking, 1890–1930* (2021), edited by Matteo Milan and Alessandro Saluppo, but it makes very little reference to counter-revolutionary strikebreaking specifically.⁵

The aims of this article are two-fold then: to outline the existence and development of a European network of strikebreaking counter-revolutionary organizations that included North-Western Europe, and to place and explain the history of the Norwegian case within that network. The source basis for this history is principally in three archives: the private archive of Samfundshjelpen, the dossiers of the Norwegian Department of Justice and Police on the NSH, and a number of dossiers in the archive of the General Staff, section IV, which dealt with militias and paramilitaries in Norway. Alongside these, national and regional archives pertaining to the Danish and Swedish equivalents of the NSH were also consulted. The documents themselves consist of a mixture of correspondence, reports, minutes, protocols, instructions, manuals, memoranda, and publications produced by the strikebreaking organizations. First, the article will sketch out the origins and context of these organizations, starting with the 1918 Finnish Civil War and the German Revolution. It will then outline the circumstances and character of the founding of the NSH in 1920. The bulk of the article is subsequently devoted to detailing the transnational network into which it was integrated, to a significant extent but not exclusively thanks to Fougner, before discussing conclusion about the nature and significance of the 1920s network, and Norway's arguably disproportionate influence.

Context and origins of the society aid model

From the moment of the Bolshevik coup d'état in Russia, October/November 1917, forces were mobilized in Europe to counter the revolutionary disorder sparked by the establishment of a Red government in Petrograd. Ironically the disorder, and to some extent even its spread, had been facilitated by the German military which had been supporting revolutionary agitators across the continent for years. The violence of civil war between Reds and Whites spread quickly, first to Finland where disputed elections, the vacuum of authority after the withdrawal of Tsarist military and police forces, and the arming of rightwing and socialist paramilitaries led to war in January 1918.⁶ Gustav Mannerheim, leader of the Finnish White army deliberately encouraged fears of a contagious revolution in his reports to the press, portraying White Finland as the bulwark against the eastern Red tide.⁷ During the war, and following Mannerheim's victory in May with the aid of the German Baltic Division under General Rüdiger von der Goltz, as well as the critical expertise of Swedish volunteer officers, the White Terror killed tens of thousands of so-called traitors and invaders.⁸

Revolutionary unrest continued to spread in the First World War's fifth year. Since 1916 most European societies had been in a state of revolt over the war, the dead, and material deprivations; the Bolshevik seizure of power in Russia gave revolutionary movements new energy to great effect.⁹ This was also true of Norway, where workers and soldier councils where established, especially in the north of the country, and a revolutionary faction gained control of Den Norske Arbeiderparti (The Norwegian Labour Party) under Martin Tranmæl (1879–1967), who advocated emulation of the Bolsheviks.¹⁰ Meanwhile, the 1918 German Spring Offensive masterminded by Quartermaster General Erich Ludendorff came to a halt before achieving its objectives, while the Allied blockade of German supply lines aggravated discontent behind the front lines. Generals Hindenburg and Ludendorff recommended an armistice to the politicians, though subsequently spread the myth that a complot had brought about Germany's defeat, since no Allied troops reached German soil.¹¹ On 9 November 1918 the German Republic was proclaimed, putting an end to Hohenzollern rule as Wilhelm II fled to the Netherlands. At the head of the new government stood Friedrich Ebert, leader of the Majority Social Democrats, those who had supported the war effort, in betrayal of orthodox Marxist principles as their detractors, the Independent Social Democrats, saw it. The proclamation of republican democracy in Germany emboldened left-wing and revolutionary groups beyond its own borders. In Stockholm social democrats demonstrated on the streets to put pressure on the Right for democratic reforms; in the Netherlands the leader of the Social Democrats, Pieter Jelles Troelstra, called for a socialist revolution in his own country, though found himself abandoned by his own party.¹²

Ultimately it was German events in the aftermath of the November Revolution which proved to have the greatest transnational ripple effect in North-Western Europe. Socialists to the left of Ebert's government, particularly the communist Spartacist League led by Karl Liebknecht and Rosa Luxemburg, called for a more radical revolution. In January 1919 the Spartacist Uprising brought civil war to the streets of Germany, as Ebert and Minister of Defence Gustav Noske decided on 10 January to rely on the Reichswehr and counter-revolutionary volunteers, the *Freikorps*, to suppress the revolt.¹³ As is well known, the Freikorps troops did so with particular brutality, leaving thousands of dead by the end of the year.¹⁴ With a supposedly high proportion of war veterans, cadet students, and numerous aristocratic officers, they have typically been stereotyped as extreme-Right and reactionary in character,¹⁵ generating subcultures of a brutal and ultra-violent military masculinity.¹⁶ The Berlin Freikorps, the Garde-Kavellerie-Schützen-Division (GKSD), led by Waldemar Pabst, requires particular attention. The unit arrested the Spartacist leaders Liebknecht and Luxemburg, but rather than detaining them, beat them up, and shot them – Rosa Luxemburg's body was dumped in the *Landswehrkanal*.¹⁷

Less well known alongside these ultra-violent counter-revolutionary operations is the establishment of so-called 'technical departments', to deal with the strikes that were part of the communist revolt. Between January and March, Otto Lummitzsch (1886–1962), a member of the GKSD, organized groups of technical experts from the army, navy, and GKSD, who could substitute for striking workers in key areas of industry and production.¹⁸ When the Freikorps were disbanded, the *technische Abteilungen*, as military groups, had to be converted into a more or less civilian organization, the *Technische Nothilfe*.¹⁹ The TN continued as an, ostensibly, politically neutral organization that could deploy emergency technical workers to gas, water, and electricity works and the like, to keep society functional in case of a general strike. Unsurprisingly it received a great deal of support from right-wing politicians in the Reichstag, while Lummitzsch blatantly cooperated with employer organizations.²⁰ The TN continued to operate for decades, as it managed to retain state funding throughout, though its character was notably altered under the Third Reich, when it largely operated as an actual emergency aid organization, its political character rendered redundant under national socialism.

Given that the Technische Nothilfe emerged under revolutionary conditions that were endemic to Europe, it is hardly mysterious that similar organizations were also founded elsewhere. Nor is it surprising that, in light of Germany's social, political, cultural, and economic weight, the TN was an influential model. While other centres of revolution and counter-revolution, such as Budapest, also played important symbolic roles in the perception of the revolutionary threat, the sheer violence of the conflicts could also work to limit the influence those centres had on countries which perceived themselves as more peaceful or even 'civilized'.²¹ In some countries the counter-revolutionary strikebreaking organization held particular appeal, as a practical alternative to the ultra-violent paramilitaries of the White Terror exemplified by for instance the Finnish White Guards.²² This may well explain why the German example and TN in particular caught on in Scandinavia more than Finland did, in spite of the latter's proximity. Furthermore, the Finnish language was a significant barrier to communication, while German was widely spoken in the upper echelons of the Scandinavian state and society.

Denmark was an early adopter of the TN model, where Samfundshiælp (Society Aid) was founded in February 1920. The initiative was taken first in September 1919, at a meeting of the Danish Employers' League (Dansk Arbeidsaiverforening) where the former Danish General Consul in Moscow, Captain C.F. Haxthausen, held a speech – 'the first step towards the union and organization of society against workers' terror'.²³ Haxthausen had first come to Russia as a Danish Red Cross delegate, to look after the interests of maltreated Austro-Hungarian PoWs in Petrograd.²⁴ With his direct experience of the Bolshevik Revolution in November 1917, he became a natural frontman for the rightwing reaction against the new revolutionary threat in Denmark. The practical administration of Samfundshiælp was handled by Captain Fleming Topsøe. At a meeting of Nordic employers' unions in Copenhagen on 17 August, Haxthausen portrayed the situation as a conflict between 'SOCIETY AND CHAOS', with revolution just around the corner at Moscow's whim. There was particular concern about the internationalization of the conflict in Russia, as the Russian Civil War, which claimed the lives of as many as seven million people in this time, was still ongoing. A reference was also made to the demonstrations of Norwegian workers, protesting the Norwegian government's denial of entry to a Bolshevik delegation.²⁵

Samfundshjelpen and Samfundsvernet

Among the Scandinavian countries in the late 1910s and early 1920s Norway's political situation stood out as particularly revolutionary, and as such the right-wing and military reaction to the Left was considerably stronger and more extensive than in Denmark or Sweden. The Norwegian Labour Party joined the ComIntern in 1919, and the party officially committed itself to a revolutionary path to power, alongside the working classes of Russia and the rest of the world.²⁶As Eirik Wig Sundvall has pointed out, when the Norwegian labour party looked towards Poland in 1920, while the Red Army was poised to cross the Vistula, it did not seem unlikely that Norway too had a part to play in the great struggle.²⁷

The Norwegian military leadership took a very dim view of this kind of revolutionary activity, and was not in any way an impartial observer, as studied in detail by Nils Ivar Agøy in the 1990s. In 1917 military forces put an end to a strike in Spitsbergen, clearly siding with the employer *Store Norske*.²⁸ Strikes and protests escalated in spring the following year, under conditions of severe food shortages which saw storage sites plundered by a desperate population. This was also perceived to be a military threat, as rumours of a Russian invasion circulated, while Norwegian and Russian communists met in northern Norway, especially Vardø.²⁹ As in Denmark, the Norwegian army ended up organizing 'politically reliable' – i.e. non-socialist – units to call in the event of a revolt:³⁰ these secretive security units comprised at least 8500 men, with 7350 reserves, armed with machine guns and possibly artillery.³¹ There were also more than enough civilians who backed a forceful response against the Left. The authorities received numerous letters expressing fear of revolution among the bourgeoisie, and requesting a military response. Some of the more hard-line examples openly demanded violent suppression,

up to and including Tranmæl's assassination.³² For Nils Ivar Agøy, this was a critical time in which the military became heavily politicized, and reconceived its mission as being one of internal security (against the socialist Left) rather than external defence.³³ In Øystein Sørensen and Nik. Brandal's account, 1918–1920 was the most critical period in terms of threats against Norwegian democracy before the 1940 German invasion, both from the Left and Right. They do however emphasize that the military Right ultimately held back at this time.³⁴

Thus, much of the military response to revolutionary unrest was dictated by events abroad. Like elsewhere in North-Western Europe, the German Revolution was a particular cause of concern for Norwegian authorities, which followed German developments closely. As one letter from 28 November from the Justice and Police Department to the prime minister noted, 'the ongoing revolution in Germany has already brought unrest and movement within the revolutionary circles of this country, and there are reasons for assuming that the Bolshevik movement in Russia will try to expand to the Scandinavian countries'.³⁵ The Norwegian authorities monitored counter-revolutionary responses with equally great interest. A particularly notable example is the Norwegian military's study of the suppression of the 1919 Spartacist Revolt. This was collected in a 'strictly confidential' document in the General Staff archive, most likely translated and provided by Christopher Fougher, entitled 'Military experiences from the struggles for the suppression of internal unrest in Germany'. It provided detailed - and ideologically highly coloured - descriptions of the street fights and tactics used by Reichswehr and Freikorps troops in Berlin and Munich. Examples include: 'The red army was [merely] composed of bands without leadership, individual persons and also very often armed criminals. On the other hand everything is permitted for those sorts of people', and 'Hand grenades are an excellent tool during street fights'.³⁶ The document was widely distributed among military staff responsible for domestic security, in spite of the fact that the majority of recommendations, such as using live ammunition against protestors or deploying artillery in urban areas, could not possibly be applied legally in Norway.³⁷ Given the political activities of the actors involved in acquiring and distributing such information, it seems that one result of this translation of German experiences to Norway (and elsewhere) was to spread a fear of the Left, which was hardly proportional to the actual threat in Norway.³⁸

It was in this context that the Norwegian Samfundshjelp (NSH) was founded in 1920, i.e. under the same name as its Danish counterpart. The founding figure and formal head was Captain Oswald Nordlie, which confirms that Denmark was probably the immediate inspiration for the organization. Nordlie was part of the Norwegian legation in Copenhagen, and had been providing his superiors with accounts of the strikes and unrest in Denmark since 1918, and reported on the Danish Samfundshjælp since its founding in 1920.³⁹ He was also the commander of the Danish Academic Shooting Corps (*danske Akademisk Skyttekorps*).⁴⁰ In April that year Nordlie reported on Samfundshjælp's role in breaking the Copenhagen shipping strike, supposedly with some ten thousand members at its disposal.⁴¹ While NSH was a private organization, close ties to the Norwegian state were maintained through Nordlie. A state office for 'voluntary help services' was established on 12 June 1920, run by Nordlie, and subordinate to the General Staff.⁴² In negotiations with the government it was agreed NSH would only act when called upon by the lawful authorities, but based on close cooperation.⁴³ The other leading figure in NSH was cavalry Captain (*rittmester*) Christopher Fougner, an

officer of the Oppland dragoon regiment, and incidentally an Olympic cyclist and president of the Norwegian Cyclist League in 1911–1913.⁴⁴ In many regards he was the practical organizer of NSH, but most importantly for present purposes, he was the main facilitator of NSH's international contacts. NSH, and its organizers Nordlie and Fougner, show how the early establishment of the transnational network was facilitated by common fears of revolution, sparked by immediate events in neighbouring countries, which seemed to directly influence unrest at home. Official military actors with the ability to travel quite freely in this period, thanks to the available state channels like embassies, were the main agents in actually transferring and translating ideas, practices, and organizational models to Norway, in the first instance from Germany and Denmark.

Financial backing for NSH came primarily from Norwegian banks and industry. Nevertheless, the supposedly classless and apolitical nature of the strikebreaking organization was emphasized. As such, it was claimed that it did not take sides in labour disputes, and in fact was sympathetic to strikes in 'a justified wage struggle' [en berettiget lönskamp]. But, 'if the flight from work takes on other forms and acquires political goals, it exceeds its rightful limits, violates the other social classes' lawful goods and carries the seed of revolution in its lap'.⁴⁵ The general strike was a particular threat in this regard, which was portrayed as an attack on the very existence of society itself. The middle classes were portrayed as collateral damage in a struggle between employers and employees, with women and children suffering the most – supposedly. The revolutions of Russia and Central-Eastern Europe demonstrated how the chaos of the class struggle disproportionately affected these 'bystanders'.⁴⁶ NSH would technically also intervene in case of lockouts. Like TN, the German model which also strongly influenced NSH, the principal industries targeted for strikebreaking were gas, water, and electricity works. NSH was called in for the strike of 1921, and became a reliable part of the state security apparatus. The organization was dominated by officers at the top. This may in part have been a result of concerns about the setup of the Danish Samfundshjælp, which was a private organization that only acted at the behest of the authorities, but had an unclear relationship with the state.⁴⁷ By comparison, NSH was, as already noted by Sverre Bergh Johansen, not just establishment-oriented, but very much a part of the establishment.⁴⁸

The status of NSH's sister organization, Samfundsvernet (SV), was less certain. Rather than a strikebreaking organization, SV was a purely paramilitary affair. Working hand-inhand with NSH, it aimed to protect the strikebreakers, and suppress socialist revolts with armed force. Founded in 1923, it called on 'each Norwegian man and woman, who is over 18 years old, and does not want communist tyranny'.⁴⁹ Advertisements were placed in right-wing newspapers for the 'struggle against communism'. Beyond that recruitment happened via a system of private recommendations.⁵⁰ The SV archive has not been recovered, making it difficult to accurately assess its membership, but estimates are around 12–15 000 members – with Bergen and Oslo as particular strongholds.⁵¹ Leadership was first in the hands of Major Johan Tidemann Sverre, but after July 1924 was run by Major Ragnvald Hvoslef (1872-1944) - a future key figure of Quisling's Nasjonal Samling (NS, National Unity), and volunteer in the 1939-1940 Finno-Soviet war.⁵² Arms were acquired through contract with Våben- og Importmagasinet, providing 7.65 mm Mauser handguns.⁵³ The company was run by Finn Hannibal Kjelstrup (1884– 1961), an officer with a background of service in the Congo Free State, and also a future in NS.⁵⁴ By 1925 SV was in possession of 25 Bergmann machine guns, and a number of other 76 👄 N. KUNKELER

guns and rifles.⁵⁵ Shooting practice took place on the islands of the Oslo fjord, under the name 'Pistolklubben av 1923'.⁵⁶ Unlike NSH, SV's legal status was ambiguous at best. From the mid-1920s onwards it secretly received growing amounts of funding from NSH, but this did not necessarily mean state approval. The dubious practice of arming private citizens in an obviously political organization, and Hvoslef's lax commitment to the principles of parliamentary democracy, made that difficult in any case.⁵⁷ SV received ample attention from the Justice Department. However, Trond Klykken in his MA thesis has argued that, while the state clearly disapproved of this private paramilitary organization's challenge to the state monopoly on violence, SV never acted violently on its own initiative, so there was no need for direct intervention. In 1929 the matter was 'resolved' by an attempt to integrate SV as a reserve police force at the command of the police commissioners. However, this legal arrangement left the status of SV dependent on the formal approval of individual commissioners, and in practice most SV branches did not bother to apply for permission. Ultimately the 'legalization' or 'recognition' of SV was cosmetic.⁵⁸ Doubtlessly there was also plenty of sympathy within the state – not least from figures like Vidkun Quisling, who acted as Minister of Defence in 1931–1933, and worked closely with Hyoslef.⁵⁹ SV was officially disbanded by the government in 1936 – in the end it never intervened against a democratically elected left-wing government, though it is doubtful whether it truly ceased all activity for the rest of the decade.

Development of the transnational network

As noted, Norway's counter-revolutionary organizations were directly inspired by foreign examples - German and Danish in the first instance - but were also underpinned by specifically transnational contacts such as Oswald Nordlie, and above all Christopher Fougner. In fact, Norway was highly proactive in the acquisition of information about other counter-revolutionary groups abroad, with state departments making an active effort to learn from their organization, administration, tactics, and experience. Fougner, who possessed a wide array of contacts across Europe, was instrumental to this from the end of the 1910s onwards, which made the impact of that learning all the greater. Furthermore, his activity not only facilitated the introduction of counter-revolutionary currents into the country, but also helped strengthen collaboration with and between similar groups abroad, and possibly the creation of new strikebreaking organizations elsewhere. Central to this matter was the initial task assigned to Fougner by the Norwegian military to investigate *borgerlige nødvern* (civil⁶⁰ emergency defence), in effect non-state counter-revolutionary groups, abroad.⁶¹ His findings were written up and distributed in several reports across various civilian and military state departments from 1920. His reports describe paramilitary units, auxiliary police groups, strikebreaking organizations, civil militias, and a variety of anti-communist organizations, in Denmark, Germany, Austria, Great Britain, France, Belgium, the Netherlands, and Switzerland.

While the immediate Danish predecessor to Samfundshjelp was critical, Germany was probably the primary influence on the Norwegian setup. 1920 was the critical year. Reports were sent to the Department of Justice in February on German prohibitions on striking in key industries, while Nordlie reported on the creation of the paramilitary *Einwohnerwehr* (Citizens' Defence) that same month. Extensive reports were produced about the *Technische Nothilfe*, reproducing organizational schemes, members' contracts,

administrative documents, etc. for the benefit of the Norwegian state. Original TN documents are extensively present in the departmental archive, with information on the TN's history, regulations, ideology, and deployment.⁶² It seems many of the documents were provided by the Norwegian legation in Berlin, and produced with the explicit intention of creating a similar organization in Norway. This much can be gathered from one report for the Department of Foreign Affairs on the activity of the TN during the Kapp-putsch, and the associated general strike in March 1920. The report also cites Otto Lummitzsch directly, comparing TN to the Red Cross as an independent non-state aid organization. Reference was also made to the French strikebreaking organization, *Union Civique*. The TN itself was also active in establishing contacts with the Scandinavians. A letter from the Swiss civil militia league *Schweizischer Vaterländischer Verbund* (Swiss Patriotic League) to Fougner in October that year notes that 'a German study commission (Herr Dr Ernst Lorenz and Herr Erwin Barth) had visited the 3 Nordic countries, to take up contact with the defence organizations [*Abwehrorganisationen*] there'.⁶³ Fougner's personal connections to the Germans may date back to this year.

Fougner's reports on counter-revolutionary organizations, such as one produced for the Norwegian Industrial League (Norges Industriforbund) in April 1920, also touched upon organizations in Austria and Switzerland early on. He made recommendations for how to organize in Norway based on the experiences and models abroad. For instance, organized non-socialist labour force [organisert borgerlig arbeidskraft] had to be available for maintaining emergency production above all else, and these workers had to be protected by military and police, or auxiliaries. Strikebreakers had to be deployable almost instantly.⁶⁴ The Norwegian captain also made connections in the UK. In his 1920 report 'Borgersamfundets Nødverge (Samfundshjelpen)', he provided information via Navy attaché Scott-Hansen about the Special Constabulary, and Winston Churchill's initiative to establish a Citizen Guard.⁶⁵ In another report from 1926, found in the General Staff archive, Fougner reports that during a stay in London he had acquired information about 'English organizations with the aim of protecting existing society'.⁶⁶ He acquired his information through in-person interviews with the heads of the respective organizations. Among others Fougner reported back on the British Fascists – 'an entirely apolitical organization' - established by Rotha Lintorn-Orman (1895–1935), the rival group the National Fascisti – 'a relatively small and meaningless organization' – and the Anti-Socialist Union. After his meetings Fougner was sent additional information and brochures. He also noted the Anti-Socialist Union was very interested in the Norwegian Fædrelandslaget (Fatherland League), a major far-right political block at the time, and that they requested further information, hoping to establish contacts directly.⁶⁷

Evidently Fougner's state superiors were interested in the information he gathered, and in 1921 supported Norwegian membership in the so-called International Intelligence Central (IIC), organized in Switzerland by the Swiss Patriotic League after a conference in Lucerne, 1920. The driving force behind this anti-communist organization was Théodore Aubert (1878–1963), a founding figure of the Swiss civil militias that crushed the general strike on 12 November 1918. Aubert was instrumental in gathering the civil militias into the League, after meeting with the *Union Civique* in France and Belgium.⁶⁸ The reasons for the founding of the IIC were given at length by Aubert at the Lucerne conference. With reference to the recent Polish victory over the Red Army, the revolutionary situation in Germany, and the successes of the Fascists in Italy in suppressing socialism, he observed

78 👄 N. KUNKELER

the pleasing spread of citizens' defence organizations in Europe. However, Aubert warned:

One deliberately closes one's eyes to the steady fermentation, and does not see the fire that glows [*sic*] beneath the ashes, namely that the result of the great economic crisis can become war. Without doubt every citizen is prepared to do their duty in the time of crisis. But the majority does not believe in the necessity of steady vigilance. These are the experiences of the citizens' [*borgerlige*] organisations up to this point, and they will assuredly have to do so again. These organisations are founded in times of crisis and are greeted with zeal. After that indifference takes hold more and more, the longer a calm period lasts.⁶⁹

Aubert's point touched on what would be a lasting raison d'être for many of the counterrevolutionary organizations in North-Western Europe, including Norway, as revolution and revolt in most cases never materialized: deterrence, and constant vigilance. Aubert painted a Manichaean picture of European politics with the spectacularly histrionic rhetoric typical of the counter-revolutionary movement: a bloody struggle to the death between two opposed world views, one which 'wants to establish a bloody dictatorship on the ruins of civilization' and 'exterminate the bourgeoisie', and another which 'wants to save the honour of the fatherland, freedom, the spirit of empathy, welfare, and happiness'.⁷⁰ The IIC was not meant to be an international organization, but a centre for collating information between its numerous participants across Europe and even, it was hoped, the USA. 'The revolutionary development abroad must not be unknown to us. We cannot limit ourselves to what is happening in our own country'.⁷¹

Correspondents such as Fougner were meant to send in a weekly report on the 'revolutionary movement' in their country, a monthly report on the development and activity of their own 'defence organization', and information on ongoing disturbances and experiences with the revolutionaries. Critically, given that Samfundshjelpen's IIC subscription was directly funded by the Norwegian Department of Justice, information could happily be forwarded to the authorities in the relevant country.⁷² Norway participated through NSH with Fougner as representative, paying a subscription fee of 3500 Swiss france per annum.⁷³ Interestingly the invitation was in the first instance sent to Fougner personally, and secondly to the Minister of Foreign Affairs.⁷⁴ The IIC was divided into a Genf and an Aarau department, with the latter being responsible for North, East, and Central Europe.⁷⁵ In the beginning there were no representatives from TN, or the UK and France (nor Sweden). The absence of TN was explained with the IIC not wanting to be perceived as an Abwehrorganisation.⁷⁶ The IIC's collection of information on 'revolutionary movements', 'revolutionary leaders, and agents, their working methods and activities', was noted with interest by Norwegian state departments, which expected Fougner to pass this on to them, as he evidently did.⁷⁷ The IIC collapsed in 1924, but was succeeded by the Entente Internationale contre le III. Internationale, better known as the Anti-Communist International also under Aubert's leadership, and with Samfundshjelpen's continued participation.⁷⁸ The archives of the Anti-Communist International in Geneva show that Fougner and a number of other Norwegians - including the later SV leader Ragnvald Hvoslef - continued to engage with the Swiss organization right until the end of the 1930s.

In the following years Sweden followed Norway's lead, as the *Samfundshjelp* model was also exported to Sweden, under the name *Samhällshjälp* (SSH), with the same meaning. (It

appears to have had a predecessor organized by Colonel Erik Grafström (1872–1952), a reactionary officer who had served as a volunteer in the Finnish Civil War, and was responsible for the killing of numerous Red PoWs. In his memoirs he claims to have run a counter-revolutionary strikebreaking organization at the behest of Director Ernst Wehtje (1863–1936) in Malmö already in 1920, then taken over by SSH.)⁷⁹ It was founded in June 1921, with the first district in Malmö, and financial aid from the main Swedish employers' association *Svenska Arbetsgivareföreningen*.⁸⁰ In 1921, the first director of SSH, Colonel Axel Georg Norinder (1867–1943), wrote about its Danish and Norwegian counterparts, noting how bolshevism seemed to have a particularly firm foothold among the Norwegian workers, which necessitated a counter-revolutionary strikebreaking organization.⁸¹ Once the Swedes had joined the Anti-Communist International, Norinder replicated its anti-communist propaganda for SSH as well, in similar eschatological tones.⁸² By 1927, Major Henrik Tham, a leading functionary in SSH, could note that

[o]rganisations with mainly the same goal as *Samhällshjälp* exist in all European countries. With those countries' organizations, which to all intents and purposes are constructed in the same way as ours, [SSH] practices a cooperation which ... has become ever livelier in recent years. The significance which the German 'Technische Nothilfe' and the Danish as well as the Norwegian 'Samfundshjelp' had and has should be generally quite well known.⁸³

The following year Tham travelled to Norway for a study trip on behalf of SSH, where the Swedish sister organization had apparently attracted interest, particularly its regional organization in Värmland, bordering Norway.⁸⁴ Tham also reported on the activities of Norwegian communists.⁸⁵ Indeed, the Samfundshielp archives are filled with reports on both DSH and SSH, including booklets, brochures, and other materials provided directly by the organizations to the Norwegians.⁸⁶ There can be assumed to have been quite extensive contacts between the leading figures of the three organizations. Linguistic differences were minimal to the point of non-existence, and the three officers Fougner, Norinder, and Topsøe were commonly seen together at the numerous conferences for counter-revolutionary organizations that were held throughout the 1920s. Furthermore the Scandinavians cooperated by making common arrangements with potential collaborators outside the region. Fougner and Topsøe both visited the Netherlands in 1922. In a report that appears to have been produced specifically for SV, Fougner wrote admiringly of the well-funded and state-supported civil militias (Burgerwachten). He had visited the counter-revolutionary militias of Amsterdam and Rotterdam, and was impressed by their extensive facilities and recognition from the state and monarchy. He also made a special note of the heavy machine guns which the Amsterdam militia possessed (but observed that the standard of the Dutch militias was not possible outside of 'a country where there are so many rich people as in Holland').⁸⁷ Fougner and Topsøe visited the UK together after the General Strike of 1926, hoping to coordinate anti-strike action with Faulkner of the Food Council and J.A. Barlow, the Minister of Labour.⁸⁸

Annual conferences became a central component of the transnational strikebreaking network that developed in the 1920s, with the first being held in Copenhagen in 1921, the second in 1923 in Oslo, and the third in Stockholm, 1924. By the end of the 1920s there was a firmly established conference network of such counter-revolutionary organizations, with the Scandinavian and Central-European powers at its core. (These shared many of the same participants as a parallel conference circuit organized by Aubert's Anti-

80 👄 N. KUNKELER

Communist International.) Proceedings were in German. Invitations were sent to Belgium, Denmark, Danzig, Germany, UK, France, Hungary, Norway, Austria, Spain, Switzerland, and Sweden. In 1928 a representative of the Italian Fascist state was also present.⁸⁹ That year it was held in Budapest, chaired by Viktor Hainiss.

We struggle united against the common enemy pressing forth from the East, which threatens culture, morality, our economic and social institutions. This common and highly important task was the foundation of the international gatherings of the sister organizations in 1921 in Copenhagen, 1923 in Oslo, 1924 in Stockholm, 1925 in Berlin, 1926 in Lucerne, 1927 in Vienna, and currently we have the honour to greet the gentlemen delegates here in Hungary for the purpose of holding the international conference.⁹⁰

At the end of the Budapest conference Norinder noted he had received a telegram from Topsøe, which requested that the 1929 conference be held in Copenhagen again, as indeed it was by unanimous agreement from the participants.⁹¹ The conferences were a good opportunity for the organizations to coordinate plans and activities, and were officially used to inform the others about circumstances and organizational matters in their respective countries. There was a smaller conference with the Scandinavian strikebreakers and TN in Copenhagen in 1924, to formally commit to communication and cooperation in the case of shipping strikes, as had happened in the UK, Norway, and Germany.⁹² The protocol for the 1926 Lucerne conference shows all Scandinavian countries represented, with the ubiquitous Fougner, Axel Norinder alongside Henrik Tham, Fleming Topsøe, and a Professor Vinding Kruse. Fougner spoke about the Norwegian shipping strike as an attack on the economy and civilization, again noting the need for an international solution for this industry (indicating that the 1924 agreement had not brought about a satisfying solution).⁹³ Fougner was almost always present at the conferences, with the exception of 1928 during unrest in Norway, and was typically a very active participant judging by the transcriptions preserved in the NSH archive.

More intriguing however are the personal connections that were established at the conferences, which can be reconstructed from Fougner's private correspondence. As one would expect, these letters show a less formal basis of cooperation, and reveal the Norwegian captain as a surprisingly prominent figure in this European counter-revolutionary network. A particularly warm exchange between him and TN leader Otto Lummitzsch is preserved, as well as the Hungarian representative of the *Nemzeti Mankavédelem* (National Labour Protection), Upper Lieutenant Elek Magassy von Magasi. The tone of the letters shows the men were on very friendly terms, exchanging news about their spouses, going on hunting trips together, and sharing photographs.⁹⁴ One letter from Lummitzsch to Fougner can serve as illustration:

It is a great pleasure to me that you agree to give us some of your days in October, and Meffert will also be very pleased with it. We will already be looking for some beautiful [spot], where we can spend some unforgettable days together. Actually I have already promised Norinder to come to Sweden immediately after the Vienna conference, since I have again been invited to go moose hunting by *Herrn* v. Sydow [Hjalmar von Sydow, chair of the employers' organisation]. I will however immediately be back again – if I can indeed leave at all – and will then be at your disposal. I would very much like to take my wife to Vienna. I regret that it is not possible for your spouse to accompany you, and that she still has such difficulties. My wife is currently with the children in Norderney; but will soon come back. My greetings to you and yours, dearly as your friend [signed Lummitzsch]⁹⁵

Lummitzsch's connection to von Sydow may well have been facilitated by Fougner as well, who had visited von Sydow the year before in Stockholm, to work on matters related to the Anti-Communist International.⁹⁶ Within this friendly counter-revolutionary circle, Fougner was relied on to use his connections in Western Europe, particularly the UK, to bring more organizations into the counter-revolutionary fold. His correspondence shows that he enjoyed connections in France, Belgium, the Netherlands, and the UK, utilizing his ability to speak and correspond in German, French, and English. It proved to be particularly challenging to get British representatives involved in the network. After Fougner's and Topsøe's visit to London, Lummitzsch, copying in Magassy, expressed his hopes in November 1927 that with Fougner's help 'it would finally succeed to pull a prominent Englishman into our circle'.⁹⁷ (Some Brits had previously been involved in the anticommunist conference in Paris in 1924, but they had remained largely absent from the strikebreaking network.)⁹⁸

As we have seen Fougner had been in touch with figures in the British counterrevolutionary and far-right scene since the beginning of the decade. It is possible that the Norwegian may have provided a good alternative model to the British in lieu of the Germans, given that the British Right in the immediate post-war period was distinctly prone to Germanophobia. A letter from notable conspiracy theorist and antisemite Nesta Webster (1876–1960) shows she had corresponded with him since spring 1924.99 Well-connected among British fascist and counter-revolutionary groups, Webster had been receiving information from Fougner about Samfundshjelpen, in order to help prepare a British equivalent, the Organisation for the Maintenance of Supplies (OMS).¹⁰⁰ Fougner was subsequently also directly in touch with the OMS, providing it with details about other strikebreaking organizations, and collecting information about the OMS in turn.¹⁰¹ He tried to get a representative of the British organization to show up for the Berlin conference in 1925.¹⁰² He also corresponded with the anti-socialist Central Council of Economic Leagues.¹⁰³ In a particularly intriguing letter to Lieutenant Magassy, Fougner at Lummitzsch's behest shared his information about his contacts in Britain and France. He had visited the UK in 1922 when there were no comparable strike-breaking organizations. He found some state-based organizations - such as those noted in his reports circulated in the Norwegian state departments – but there was no real desire to establish any foreign connections among those. 'Instead, a mutual Information Service was established between my organization and English places of authority'.¹⁰⁴ It is altogether unclear from the letter what exactly the service did or with whom the NSH was actually in contact in the UK, but to Fougner's mind the impact was strong. This mutual exchange has worked very well. In the autumn [September] 1925 the organization O.M.S. was founded'.¹⁰⁵ Clearly, the Norwegian captain implied that his and the NSH's connections with the Brits had directly led to the creation of the OMS. He visited London again in March 1926, where he spoke to the OMS general secretary, Major C. Twistleton-Wykeham-Fiennes. Together with Colonel Norinder, Fougner got an agreement out of the OMS to send someone to the 1926 Lucerne conference, but it seems the Brits were ultimately prevented by the general strike situation in Britain at that time.¹⁰⁶ Fougner never succeeded in actually getting anyone from the OMS or related British organizations to attend the conferences, though he did forward information about them himself, for instance at the 1927 Vienna conference.¹⁰⁷ Ultimately, and to Magassy's dismay, the OMS joined (in reality, more like dissolved into) the Industrial Peace Union, which he found a far less suitable choice than their European network – he particularly noted that one key OMS figure, Vice-Admiral Armstrong, would surely have to show up as

a former 'colleague' of Admiral Miklós Horthy.¹⁰⁸ He also facilitated contacts between the British and Central-European counter-revolutionaries, particularly the British Fascist General Robert Blakeney (1872–1952), as well as contacts in France (General Maurice Balfourier of the Union Civique), Belgium (Oscar Servaix of the Union Civiques), and the Netherlands (Prof. Gautherot, editor of La Vague Rouge).¹⁰⁹ In December 1927 Lummitzsch thanked Fougner for the excellent and voluminous materials that Fougner had provided on individuals and organizations from these countries. Without the journeys to London and perhaps also to Paris it would in my view not be possible, and the only one who can travel there is obviously you [Fougner], since you years back have the best connections to both countries¹¹⁰ Fougner was not only critical in the transfer of information and influence from abroad to Norway, but also in the circulation and exchange of strikebreaking tactics, organizations, and contacts in other countries in Western and Central Europe, which may never have connected without his presence. The impact of this transnational network was facilitated not only by the infrastructure of institutional organizations and state channels, but the individual skills, connections, and perhaps even charms of people like Fougner, which may have amplified Norway's presence on the international strikebreaking scene. In other words, the processes of transfer and translation in the network had highly personalized dimensions.

Significance and nature of the strikebreaking network

There existed an extensive transnational network of strikebreaking organizations and counter-revolutionary individuals, chronologically and geographically radiating from Berlin and the Technische Nothilfe. Countries such as Norway were directly plugged into this network, allowing counter-revolutionary politics to spread far beyond its heartlands. The organizations possessed a universally military officer leadership. Consequently, they had variable relationships to the state, striving for different degrees of independence; much seemed to depend on how exactly the officers at the top were connected. Here, Christopher Fougner and Oswald Nordlie serve as instructive examples. These organizations were frequently, but not necessarily, paramilitary in nature, or cooperated closely with paramilitary organizations. As such, they were an inseparable part of the transnational counterrevolutionary movement that crushed socialist movements elsewhere in the White Terror, as a de facto civilian wing. The strikebreaking organizations invariably claimed to be entirely classless and apolitical, and were always bourgeois and right-wing. That is not to say there was no ideological variation, but they were uniformly anti-socialist. With connections to more overtly political groups and individuals such as the Anti-Communist International, the Italian Fascist state, small fascist groups like the British Fascisti, or conspiracy theorists like Nesta Webster, they leaned heavily to the far right. It included conservative figures who came to see part of their task as preventing radicalization towards fascism by remaining vigilant against the left-wing threat, and people like Fougner or Hvoslef, closely connected to the Norwegian fascist Right in the thirties.¹¹¹

A shared ideological basis and personal connections allowed for the easy development of this transnational network in the 1920s, leading to a certain degree of standardization of the strikebreaking model. There was a shared discourse of the organizations as being politically neutral, and in fact not strikebreakers at all. Indeed, this can be deduced simply from the dry and tedious naming conventions for these organizations, all dubbed some kind of 'technical', 'emergency', or 'social' aid. As a TN publication put it, it was 'an organization above parties, which only serves the interests of the common good'.¹¹² These organizations would only ever target industries essential to the maintenance of society. In the words of a Swedish Samhällshjälp pamphlet, 'The league is neutral in all labour disputes and does not strive to strengthen or weaken any party in such conflicts, but wants to work as a temporary emergency aid'.¹¹³ Axel Norinder criticized the organizations of his Danish and Norwegian counterparts precisely because their obvious connections to employers' organizations undermined their supposed neutrality.¹¹⁴ For the Dutch civil militias this was a recurring point of discussion, as there was not always enough state funding, but they wanted to avoid taking payment from private donors – 'that way it would acquire the character of serving for the protection of the propertied class'.¹¹⁵ In some cases like the Dutch the need to at least appear politically neutral manifested as real consequences in terms of financial management, but frequently this seems to have amounted mostly to empty rhetoric. Clearly there were common concerns, and common tactics, organizational models, and discourses, which were circulated through the network.

The voluminous presence of writings and publications from sister organizations in other countries in the various Norwegian private and state archives, particularly in Fougner's possession, indicates that the common ground and shared points of discussion domestically were at some level a result of international participation and transnational connections. For instance, Samfundshielp was at any rate very well informed about the difficulties the Danish or German organizations faced, and what arguments and devices were used to overcome these, so it should be no surprise that there was a standardization of discourse and tactics. Indeed standardization may be regarded as one of the foremost impacts of the network. This is perhaps guite remarkable, given the wildly different national contexts between countries like Germany and Norway - attitudes towards counter-revolutionary violence appear to have been adopted quite uncritically from Germany, with little visible effort at recontextualization. On the other hand organizations like Samfundshjelpen and Samfundsvernet were rarely if ever deployed, which explains how this was sustained. In the case of Scandinavia the point of standardization is doubly true, since minimal language barriers and shared borders allowed for the easy sharing of information, as well as socializing. Common cultural and economic, and to some extent political, proximity to Germany and especially the German military, meant that they were also prone to draw on the same organizational models, in this case the Technische Nothilfe. What needs to be borne in mind is that in practice the network above all served to share information. More direct forms of collaboration such as coordinating strikebreaking activity or sharing resources were suggested at various points, but in reality this seems to have been rather difficult to actually pull off. The basic challenges of cross-border communication and travel doubtlessly played one part,¹¹⁶ but there were also critical formal differences between private, state, semi-private, civilian, and paramilitary organizations which inhibited direct cooperation. While many of the organizations and individuals mentioned here continued to operate into the thirties, information becomes significantly more sparse for the Norwegian case study, especially in terms of transnational connections outside of the Anti-Communist International. It is very telling that in 1938 the Norwegian state received a letter from the British legation in Oslo, asking if Samfundshjelp still existed (it did), being under the impression it had quietly perished.¹¹⁷ Doubtless the mid-to-late 1930s presented a much harsher political climate for dubious right-wing groups like Samfundshjelp (Samfundsvernet was legally dissolved in 1936) in Norway. Nevertheless, even where organizations folded, private connections could be maintained, so that this history can and should be expanded beyond the 1920s.

Personal connections were critical for the functioning of this network, as many representatives operated in a grey zone between state and private organizations. Christopher Fougner appears to have been a particularly active node in expanding the network and encouraging the flow of information. What exactly contributed to his influence, in spite of Norway's diminutive stature on the international political scene, is not entirely certain. A crucial factor however must have been the generous support and encouragement he received from the state,¹¹⁸ while simultaneously relying on personal connections that were forged across borders early on. One cannot help but wonder if perhaps his earlier activity as a travelling Olympic athlete played any role here at all. The questions remain how he compares to the numerous other actors in this network, and whether the impact of Fougner and Samfundshjelpen outside of Norway can be gauged from further archives beyond those used here. This requires more pain-staking research in state- and private archives in multiple countries within and outside of Scandinavia, to expand the known outlines and depths of this network.

Strikebreaking was a core aspect of the counter-revolutionary movement in the 1920s. In the early stages in 1918–1921 it was particularly a paramilitary phenomenon, with its base of operations in Central and Eastern Europe. But soon after, rather than disappearing, or being absorbed into the nascent fascist movement, it also mutated into a transnational network of strikebreaking organizations. I have attempted to show that this was a second dimension of the Counter-Revolution in Europe, with far greater geographical reach than the initial paramilitary thrust. While the activities and context for the paramilitary and strikebreaking networks may seem very different, the overlap in personnel, politics, and ideology makes it clear they are two sides of the same coin. As the violence of the Greater War died down, and the immediate threat of revolution was halted, the counter-revolutionary movement adapted to the new realities of the post-war political order. As such, it also opened up to parties that had retained neutral positions throughout the initial conflict, which stood in a much better position to participate now that stringent diplomatic requirements of neutrality were lifted, and the counter-revolutionary movement was less engaged in ultra-violent military operations. That allowed a much greater variety of actors to contribute, both geographically and politically. Fougner and Samfundshjelpen are, possibly very typical, examples of this. While the locus of the initial counter-revolutionary response was focused in Central-Eastern Europe, as revolutionary unrest moved to Western Europe – culminating in the German 1918 revolution and the Spartacist Revolt, and Bavarian Soviet Republic of 1919 - so did the counter-revolutionary network. As the network expanded and moved, it changed. A further consequence was that anti-socialist ideas, tactics, and organizational forms could now spread much easier and further. If we want to properly understand the interwar new Right, scholars cannot do without paying attention to North-Western Europe, and the role less violent counterrevolutionary actors played in the emergent far-right network.

Notes

- 1 e.g.: Gerwarth, "The Central European Counter-Revolution"; Eichenberg, "The Dark Side of Independence"; Sanborn, "The Genesis of Russian Warlordism" Peter Gatrell, "War after the War"; Böhler, "Enduring Violence"; Kučera, "Exploiting Victory, Sinking into Defeat".
- 2 Johansen, "Borgersamfundets nødverge"; Halberg, "Arbeidets frihet i skogsbygdene i 1930årene," 56–1.
- 3 Agøy, *Militæretaten og "den indre fiende"*; Agøy, "When Officers Need Internal Enemies"; Borgersrud, *Vi er jo et militært parti*.
- 4 Dahl, "Fascismen i Norge 1920–40"; Garau, "Anticipating Norwegian Fascism".
- 5 The most relevant chapter in the volume deals with counter-revolutionary anti-strike activity in Russia before WW1: Gilbert, "In Reaction to Revolution".
- 6 Fischer, Griff nach der Weltmacht, 155, 170–83.
- 7 Berglund and Sennerteg, Finska inbördeskriget, 162.
- 8 Balkelis, "War, Revolution and Terror".
- 9 Abbenhuis and Tames, Global War, Global Catastrophe, 99–100.
- 10 Furre, Norsk Historie, 1905–1940, 114–6; Sørensen and Brandal, Det norske demokratiet og dets fiender, 1918–2018, 21.
- 11 Gerwarth, Die Grösste aller Revolutionen, 215.
- 12 Kunkeler, Making Fascism in Sweden and the Netherlands, 7.
- 13 Koch, Der Deutsche Bürgerkrieg.
- 14 Storer, A Short History of the Weimar Republic, 42–4.
- 15 Pomplun, Deutsche Freikorps, 11, 31.
- 16 Gerwarth, "The Central European Counter-Revolution".
- 17 Hannover-Drück and Hannover, eds., Der Mord an Rosa Luxemburg und Karl Liebknecht. The officers involved claimed Liebknecht was shot while trying to escape, while Luxemburg was allegedly dragged out of the car by a crowd and beaten to death. The communist Rote Fahne more feasibly pointed to Lieutenant Horst von Pflugk-Harttung as Liebknecht's murderer, and Lieutenant Kurt Vogel as the shooter of Luxemburg (pp. 36–9, 67).
- 18 Kater, "Die 'Technische Nothilfe'," 31.
- 19 This was not the first instance of violent strikebreaking in Germany, see: Caruso, "We Can Kill Striking Workers without Being Prosecution".
- 20 Kater, "Die 'Technische Nothilfe'," 43, 47.
- 21 Ablovatski, Revolution and Political Violence in Central Europe, 9.
- 22 Gerwarth, "The Central European Counter-Revolution"; Gerwarth and Horne, "Vectors of Violence"; Gerwarth, *The Vanquished*; Gerwarth, "Rechte Gewaltgemeinschaften".
- 23 "det første skridt henimod samling og organisering af samfundet mot arbejderterror," Booklet, Samfundshjælpen, 1921, p. 12, A4059 (Notes & copies of Per Bo Christensen), P4:163, Aalborg City Archive, Denmark.
- 24 Haxthausen, ritmesteren og Revolutionen, 14–5.
- 25 Meeting of the Nordic employers' unions, Copenhagen, 16–17 August, 2nd day, p. 1, A4059, P1:154.
- 26 Furre, Norsk Historie, 1905–1940, 156; Garau, "Anticipating Norwegian Fascism," 685; Olstad, "Spørsmålet om Revolusjon i Norge og Skandinavia," 132–3.
- 27 Sundvall, "Arbeiderpartiet og Klassekrigen," 78–9.
- 28 Agøy, Militæretaten og 'den indre fienden' fra 1905 til 1940, 51–8.
- 29 Agøy, Militæretaten og 'den indre fienden' fra 1905 til 1940, 87–90, 150–1.
- 30 Agøy, "When Officers Need Internal Enemies," 472.
- 31 Agøy, Militæretaten og 'den indre fienden' fra 1905 til 1940, 141.
- 32 Agøy, Militæretaten og 'den indre fienden' fra 1905 til 1940, 91–2.
- 33 Agøy, "When Officers Need Internal Enemies," 470.
- 34 Sørensen and Brandal, Det norske demokratiet og dets fiender, 1918–2018, 21–5.
- 35 "at den paagaaende revolusjon i Tyskland allerede har medført uro og bevegelse innen de revolusjonære kredser her i landet, og at man har grunn til aa anta, at

86 👄 N. KUNKELER

bolsjevikbevegelsen i Rysland søkes utbredt til de skandinaviske lande", Letter, Justice and Police Department to Prime Minister, Kristiania, 28 November 1918, Justitiedepartementet, Politikontoret archive: RA/S/2220/O/Ob, dossier "Til Statsministern," Norwegian National Archives.

- 36 "Den röde armé var sammensatt av bander uten ledelse, enkeltkjæmpende personer og meget ofte ogsaa bevæpnede forbrydere. Paa den anden side er alt tillatt for denslags folk"; "Haandgranater er et udmerket middel under gatekampe', Strictly confidential report, 'Militære Erfaringer fra Kampene til undertrykkelse av de indre uroligheter i Tyskland", "Samfundsvern. Samfundshjelp", in: Generalstaben IV, Norwegian National Archives (RA/ RAFA-3258/Y34/L0309).
- 37 Agøy, "When Officers Need Internal Enemies," 256.
- 38 Compare to: Gerwarth and Horne, "Bolshevism as Fantasy," 40–1.
- 39 e.g. Letter, Oswald Nordlie to Department of Justice, Copenhagen, 24 April 1920, no 62, RA/S/ 2220, "Samfundshjelp".
- 40 Agøy, Militæretaten og "den indre fienden" fra 1905 til 1940, 159.
- Memorandum, "Opretholdelse av samfunnsnödvendige bedrifters virksomhet under streik," 27 Sept. 1920, 2–3, RA/S/2220/O/Ob.
- 42 Circular, General Staff Kristiania, Kristiania, July 1920, in dossier "Samfundsvern. Samfundshjelp. Borgersamfunnets nødverge," Generalstaben IV, Norwegian National Archives (RA/RAFA-3258/Y34/L0309).
- 43 Letter, Christopher Fougner to Otto Halvorsen, Kristiania, 3 July 1920, Rittmester Fougner's report "Borgersamfundets Nødverge," 1920, RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 44 Olstad, Norsk idretts historie, vol. 1, 233-4.
- 45 "Hvis arbeidsflugten antar andre former og sætter sig politiske maal, gaar den ut over sin berettigede ramme, krænker de andre samfundsklassers lovlige goder og bærer revolutionens kime i sit skjöd". Speech on Samfunnshjelp, p. 3. Samfundshjelpen archive (PA-0664), L0002:0004, Norwegian National Archives, Oslo.
- 46 Ibid., 6.
- 47 Confidential document, no 23, "Danmark," p. 12, PA-0664, L0001:0003; Christopher Fougner, Confidential report no 18 to Norwegian Industrial League et al. Kristiania, 21 April 1920, pp. 8– 9, 'Samfundsvern. Samfundshjelp', RA/RAFA-3258/Y38/L0309, Oslo.
- 48 Johansen, "Borgersamfundets nødverge," 43.
- 49 "Som medlem kan tegnes enhver norsk mand og kvinde, som er over 18 aar, og som ikke vil ha kommunistisk voldsherredømme". SV registration pamphlet, Kristiania, May 1923, PA-0664, L0001:0005 "Samfundsværnet".
- 50 Klykken, "Samfundsvernet," 29, 119.
- 51 Garau, "Anticipating Norwegian Fascism," 688.
- 52 Klykken, "Samfundsvernet," 28, 43. See also Fa/L0001–0004 "Som frivillig i Finnland," in Ragnvald Hvoslef archive (RA/PA/0743), Oslo.
- 53 Surre and Rieck, SV circular, no 1, 26 April 1924, PA-0664, L0001:0005.
- 54 Borgersrud, Vi er jo et militært parti, 354–5.
- 55 SV end of year report, 1924/1925, p. 9, PA-0664, L0001:0005.
- 56 Klykken, "Samfundsvernet," 34–5.
- 57 Klykken, "Samfundsvernet," 44.
- 58 Klykken, "Samfundsvernet," 63–5, 144.
- 59 Borgersrud, Vi er jo et militært parti, chap. 3.
- 60 The Norwegian *borgerlig* does not translate quite accurately as civil. While it does have class connotations, it also denotes the part of society that is bourgeois, private, and conservative, and is thus used far more broadly than its English equivalent.
- 61 Johansen, "Borgersamfundets nødverge," 38-9.
- 62 e.g.: Report, "Den aktive arbeidsbeskyttelse i Tyskland 'Technische Nothilfe"; Pamphlet, "Bedingungen für die Mitglieder der Technischen Nothilfe"; Pamphlet, "Technische Nothilfe: Enstehungsgeschichte"; Pamphlet, "Glaubensbekenntnis der Technischen Nothilfe," all in RA/ S/2220, "Samfundshjelp".

- 63 "dass eine deutsche Studienkommission (Herr Dr. Ernst Lorez und Herr Erwin Barth) die 3 nordischen Länder besucht habe, um die Verbindung mit den dortigen Abwehrorganisationen aufzunehmen.e, Letter copy, SVV to Christopher Fougner, Aarau, 13 October 1920, RA/S/2220, "Samfundshjelp".
- 64 Christopher Fougner, Confidential report no 18 to Norwegian Industrial League et al, Kristiania, 21 April 1920, 10–11, "Samfundsvern. Samfundshjelp", RA/RAFA-3258/Y38/L0309, Oslo.
- 65 Report copy, S. Scott-Hansen to the Ministry of Defence, Navy, 7 May 1920, pp. 1–2, in Fougner report, appendix no 1, RA/S/2220/O/Ob.
- 66 "engelske organisationer med formaal at varne det bestaaende samfund", Report, "Samfundsværnende organisationer i England," 9 August 1926, folder no 54 (Samfundhjelp. Samfundvern. Generalstabens Utenriksavdeling), RA/RAFA-3258/Y34/ L0309, Oslo.
- 67 Ibid., 2–13.
- 68 Caillat, "Théodore Aubert and the Entente Internationale Anticommuniste," 82–3.
- 69 "Man lukker med overlæg öinene for den stadige gjæring og ser ikke den ild som glöder under asken, nemlig at resultatet av den store ökonomiske krise kan bli til krig. Uten tvil er enhver borger beredt til at gjöre sin plikt i krisetiden. Men det store flertal tror ikke paa nödvendigheten av en stadig vaktsomhet. Disse erfaringer har de borgerlige organisationer hittil gjort og de vil sikkert endnu ofte maatte gjöre dem. I krisetiden dannes disse organisationer og blir hilst med begeistring. Derefter griper likegyldigheten om sig desto mere jo længer en rolig periode varer", Théodore Aubert, Report "Reasons for a plan for an international Intelligence Central", Lucerne, p. 7, "Samfundshjelp", RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 70 "Den ene anskuelse vil oprette et blodig diktatur paa civilizations ruiner [...] den anden anskuelse vil redde fædrelandets ære, friheten, samfölelsens aand, velfærd og lykke ... ", ibid., 9.
- 71 "Den revolutionære utvikling i utlandet maa ikke være os fremmed. Vi kan ikke indskrænke os til det some foregaar i vort eget land." ibid., 11.
- 72 "Working programme for the international Intelligence Central in Switzerland," pp. 1–4, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 73 Secret letter, Department of Justice and Police to Captain Fougner, Norwegian Samfundshjelp, Kristiania, 28 April 1921, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 74 Letter, SVV to Minister of Foreign Affairs, Aarau, 3 November 1920, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/ 2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 75 Translation, Letter, SVV to Norway's *Samfundshjelp*, 23 December 1920, Aarau, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 76 Report regarding SVV, 4541 and 4660, 7 February 1921, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 77 Notes, 1 April 1921, circulated among various departments, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/2220/O/ Ob, Oslo. [51].
- 78 Johansen, "Borgersamfundets Nødverge," 55.
- 79 MS autobiography, pp. 275–6, Erik Grafströms arkiv, KrA, 0035:0280, vol. 1.
- 80 Flink, Strejkbryteriet och arbetets frihet, 69–3.
- 81 Booklet, Axel Norinder, *Om Samhällshjälpen såsom medel mot allmänfarliga arbetsnedläggelser*, Stockholm: 1921, pp. 4, 31–5, dossier F1i in Föreningen Teknisk Samhällshjälp (Kopparbergs Län) archive (SE/FAW/8.1984), Dalarnas Folkrörelsearkiv, Falun.
- 82 Booklet, Axel Norinder, *Meddelanden angående Bolsjevismen och III Internationalen utgivna av* Entente Internationale contre la III. Internationale, Stockholm: 1925, SE/FAW/8.1984: F1i.
- 83 "Organisationer med i huvudsak samma syfte som Samhällshjälp finnas i alla europeiska länder. Med de länders organisationer, vilka i allt väsentligt äro upp byggda på samma sätt som vår, idkar denna ett samarbete som ... de sista åren blivit allt livligare. Den betydelse, som den tyska 'Technische Nothilfe' och den danska såväl som den norska "Samfundshjelp" haft och ha, torde vara tämligen allmänt känt." Report, Henrik Tham, 'Samhällshjälps betydelse för näringslivet", Falun, April 1927, p. 4, SE/FAW/8.1984:F1h.

N. KUNKELER

- 84 Annual report for 1929 for SSH, Central Western District, Henrik Tham, "Verksamheten inom distriktet: Mål, medel och resultat," Falun, 1930, p. 2, SE/FAW/8.1984: F1h.
- 85 Report, Henrik Tham, "Känner Ni det kommunistiska undermineringsarbetet i Sverige?." Oslo. August 1929, SE/KrA/0814:0, Föreningen Teknisk Samhällshjälp, vol. 2.
- 86 See particularly dosser 0003: "Informasjon om tilsvarende organisasjoner i andre land," PA-0664. Oslo.
- 87 "helt utænkelig i andet end et land hvor der findes saa mange rikfolk som i Holland". Memorandum, "angaaende ekstraordinære foranstaltninger til sikring av ro og lovlig orden," L0001:0005, PA-066, Oslo.
- 88 Confidential protocol, conference 18 December 1926, UK, L0002:0002, PA-066, Oslo.
- 89 Dr Paolo Mosettig. Tagungsprotokoll über die Beratungen der Technischen Selbsthilfe Institutionen am 13-14 Juni 1925," p. 15, L0001:0006, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 90 "Wir kämpfen vereint gegen den von Osten vordringenden gemeinsamen Feind, der die Kultur, die Moral, unsere wirtschaftlichen und socialen Einrichtungen bedroh. Diese gemeinsame und überaus wichtige Aufgabe war der Grund der internationalen Zusammenkünfte der Schwesterorganisationen im Jahre 1921 in Kopenhagen, 1923 in Oslo, 1924 in Stockholm, 1925 in Berlin, 1926 in Luzern, 1927 in Wien und derzeit haben wir die Ehre die Herren Delegierten zum Zwecke der Abhaltung der internationalen Konferenz bei uns in Ungarn zu begrüssen". Viktor Hainiss, ibid., 48-9.
- 91 Ibid., 49.
- 92 Signed agreement SSH, DSH, NSH, TN, Copenhagen, 28 April 1924, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 93 Conference protocol, "Internationale Zusammenkunft technischer Hilfsorganisationen," 4 July 1926, Lucerne, pp. 1–2, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 94 Letter, Fougner to Magassy, Oslo, 19 January 1928, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 95 "Dass Du uns im Oktober einige Tage schenken willst, ist für mich eine grosse Freude und auch Meffert wird sich sehr darüber freuen. Wir werden schon etwas Schönes aussuchen, wo wir zusammen einige unvergessliche Tage verleben können. Allerdings hatte ich eigentlich Norinder zugesagt, gleich nach der Wiener Konferenz mit ihm nach Schweden zu fahren, da ich von Herrn v. Sydow wieder auf de Elchjagd eingeladen worden bin. Ich komme aber sofort wieder zurück – wenn ich überhaupt weg kann – und stehe dann zu Deiner Verfügung. Nach Wien wollte ich meine Frau gern mitnehmen, dass es Deiner Gattin nicht möglich ist, Dich zu begleiten und dass sie immer noch solche Schwierigkeiten hat. – Meine Frau ist jetzt mit den Kindern in Norderney; kommt aber bald zurück. Ich begrüsse Dich und die Deinen herzlich als Dein Freund." Letter, Technische Nothilfe Vorstand, Otto Lummitzsch to Christopher Fougner, Berlin-Steglitz, 27 July 1927, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 96 Letter, Fougner to Théodore Aubert, Stockholm, 13 January 1926, Archives de l'Entente internationale anticommuniste (EIA), Dossier 3125 (Norway), CH BGE Arch. EIA 900–901, 3001–3190, Bibliothèque de Genève, Geneva.
- 97 "es doch einmal gelingen wird, einen prominenten Engländer in unseren Kreis mit einzubeziehen". Letter, Lummitzsch to Fougner, Berlin-Steglitz, 17 November 1927, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 98 Report, "Bericht von Konferenz in Paris, Juni 1924," EIA: 3125, Geneva.
- 99 Martha F. Lee, "Nesta Webster: The Voice of Conspiracy".
- 100 Nesta H. Webster to Fougner, London, 27 September 1925, L0002:0002, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 101 The NSH archive contains a number of brochures and booklets from the OMS, as well as reports and articles about the organization. See for instance: Booklet, "Organization for Maintenance of Supplies: Instructions", L0002:0002, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 102 Letter, OMS to Fougner, Westminster, London, 1 December 1925, L0002:0002, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 103 Letter, Central Council of Economic Leagues to Fougner, London, 7 June 1926, L0002:0002, PA-0664, Oslo.

- 104 "Dagegen wurde ein gegenseitiger Einformations-Dienst [sic] errichtet zwischen meiner Organisation und englischen autoritativen Stellen." Letter, Fougner to Magassy, [Oslo], 25 November 1927, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 105 "Dieser gegenseitigen Austausch hat sehr gut gewirkt. Herbst 1925 wurde in England die Organisation O.M.S. gegründet.", ibid.
- 106 Ibid.
- 107 Conference protocol, "Verhandlungsschrift der Beratungen der Technischen Hilfsorganisationen," 6 October 1927, Vienna, 6.
- 108 Letter, Magassy to Fougner, Budapest, 26 December 1927, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 109 Letters, Fougner to Magassy, [Oslo], 25 November 1927; and, Fougner to Magassy, [Oslo], 15 December 1927, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 110 "Ohne die Reisen nach London und vielleicht auch nach Paris wird es meines Erachtens nicht gehen und der Einzige, der dorthin reisen kann, bist selbstverständlich Du, der Du seit Jahren die besten Verbindungen nach beiden Ländern hast.", Letter, Lummitzsch to Fougner, Berlin-Steglitz, 8 December 1927, L0001:0009, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 111 Borgersrud, Vi er jo et militært parti, 361.
- 112 "eine überparteiliche Organisation, die lediglich den Interessen des Allgemeinwohles dient", Book, Gemeindearbeiterstreiks und Technische Nothilfe: Betrachtungen und Zusammenstellungen auf Grund des Mitteldeutschen Gemeindearbeiterstreiks Oktober 1924, ed. by Syndikus Feuerherdt, Selbstverlag: Magdeburg, 1925, L0002:0001, PA-0664, Oslo.
- 113 "Föreningen ställer sig följaktligen neutral i alla arbetstvister och strävar icke efter att stärka eller försvaga någon av parterna i dylika stridigheter, men vill verka som en tillfällig nödhjälp.", Pamphlet, K.E.W. Söderhielm, *Vad är Föreningen Teknisk Samhällshjälp?*, Stockholm: 1934, p. 1, F1i, SE/FAW/8.1984.
- 114 Booklet, Axel Norinder, Om Samhällshjälpen såsom medel mot allmänfarliga arbetsnedläggelser, Stockholm: 1921, p. 35, F1i, SE/FAW/8.1984.
- 115 "daardoor zou zy het karakter krygen van te dienen tot bescherming der bezittende klasse," Circular, provincial government of North-Holland, A. Röell to the Mayors of North-Holland, Haarlem, 28 January 1919, dossier 925(b), in Archief Kabinet Burgemeester, 5168: 2.2.1, Amsterdam City Archive.
- 116 See also: Kunkeler and Kristoffer Hamre, "Conceptions and Practices".
- 117 Copy letter, Houstoun-Boswall to Per Wendelbo, British legation, Oslo, 13 January 1938, "Samfundshjelp," RA/S/2220/O/Ob, Oslo.
- 118 DSH wrote admiringly of the generous support NSH received from the state, financial and otherwise: Agøy, *Militæretaten og "den indre fienden" fra 1905 til 1940*, 170.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank all of my colleagues at C-REX for their invaluable comments on this paper in its early stages – this has particularly influenced the section on methodology. Additionally I would like to thank Graham Macklin for his insights into the broader anti-socialist scene of the 1920s, especially on the British side, Manès Weisskircher for his help with my German translation, and Audrey Gagnon for her invaluable translation of French documents for me.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author.

Notes on contributor

Nathaniël Kunkeler is a postdoctoral fellow at the Centre for Research on Extremism (C-REX), based at the University of Oslo. Their research project concerns transnational far-right networks in Northwestern Europe, and the role of military volunteers in interwar Europe, focusing on the Netherlands, Norway, Sweden, and Denmark, and their political radicalization and transnational connections across the globe. They have previously worked primarily on fascist political cultures. They received their PhD from the University of Cambridge in 2019, with a thesis on myth-making practices and respectability in Swedish and Dutch fascism in the 1930s. This research was published in 2021 by Bloomsbury Academic as a monograph, under the title *Making Fascism in Sweden and the Netherlands: Myth-Creation and Respectability, 1931-40*.

References

- Abbenhuis, Maartje, and Ismee Tames. *Global War, Global Catastrophe: Neutrals, Belligerents and the Transformation of the First World War*. London: Bloomsbury Academic, 2022.
- Ablovatski, Eliza. *Revolution and Political Violence in Central Europe: The Deluge of 1919*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2021.
- Agøy, Nils Ivar. "Militæretaten og "den indre fiende" fra 1905 til 1940: Hemmelige sikkerhetsstyrker i Norge sett i et skandinavisk perspektiv." University of Oslo, 1994.
- Agøy, Nils Ivar. "When Officers Need Internal Enemies: Aspects of Civil-Military Relations in Scandinavia Between the World Wars." *Journal of Peace Research* 33, no. 4 (1996): 469–481. doi:10.1177/0022343396033004007.
- Balkelis, Tomas. "War, Revolution and Terror in the Baltic States and Finland After the Great War." *Journal of Baltic Studies* 46, no. 1 (2015): 1–9. doi:10.1080/01629778.2015.1009685.
- Berglund, Tobias, and Niclas Sennerteg. Finska inbördeskriget. Stockholm: Natur och Kultur, 2017.
- Böhler, Jochen. "Enduring Violence: The Postwar Struggles in East-Central Europe, 1917–21." *Journal of Contemporary History* 50, no. 1 (2015): 57–77. doi:10.1177/0022009414552145.
- Borgersrud, Lars. Vi er jo et militært parti: Den norske militærfascismens historie 1930–1945. 2nd edn. Oslo: Scandinavian Academic Press, 2018.
- Caillat, Michel. "Théodore Aubert and the Entente Internationale Anticommuniste: An Unofficial Anti-Marxist International." *Twentieth Century Communism: A Journal of International History*, no. 6 (2014): 82–104.
- Caruso, Amerigo. "We Can Kill Striking Workers without Being Prosecuted': Armed Bands of Strikebreakers in Late Imperial Germany." In Corporate Policing, Yellow Unionism, and Strikebreaking, 1890–1930: In Defence of Freedom, edited by Matteo Millan and Alessandro Saluppo, 186–202. Oxon: Routledge, 2021. doi:10.4324/9780429354243-13.

Dahl, Hans Fredrik. "Fascismen i Norge 1920–40." Kontrast, no. 3 (1967): 9–36.

- Eichenberg, Julia. "The Dark Side of Independence: Paramilitary Violence in Ireland and Poland After the First World War." *Contemporary European History* 19, no. 3 (2010): 231–248. doi:10.1017/ S0960777310000147.
- Fischer, Fritz. Griff nach der Weltmacht: Die Kriegszielpolitik des kaiserlichen Deutschland 1914/18. 3d edn Düsseldorf: Droste Verlag, 1964.
- Flink, Ingvar. Strejkbryteriet och arbetets frihet: En studie av svensk arbetarmarknad fram till 1938. Uppsala, 1978.
- Furre, Berge. Norsk historie, 1905–1940. Oslo: Det Norske Samlaget, 1971.
- Garau, Salvatore. "Anticipating Norwegian Fascism: The Radicalization of Urban Right-Wing Nationalism in Inter-War Norway." *European History Quarterly* 43, no. 4 (2013): 681–706. doi:10. 1177/0265691413496495.
- Gatrell, Peter. "War After the War: Conflicts, 1919–23." In *A Companion to World War I*, edited by John Horne, 558–575. Chichester: Blackwell, 2012.
- Gerwarth, Robert. "The Central European Counter-Revolution: Paramilitary Violence in Germany, Austria and Hungary After the Great War." *Past & Present* 200, no. 1 (2008): 175–209.

- Gerwarth, Robert. "Vectors of Violence: Paramilitarism in Europe After the Great War, 1917–1923." The Journal of Modern History 83, no. 3 (2011): 489–512.
- Gerwarth, Robert. *The Vanquished: Why the First World War Failed to End, 1917–1923.* London: Penguin, 2017.
- Gerwarth, Robert. *Die Grösste aller Revolutionen: November 1918 und der Aufbruch in eine neue Zeit.* Munich: Siedler, 2018.
- Gerwarth, Robert. "Rechte Gewaltgemeinschaften und die Stadt nach dem Ersten Weltkrieg: Berlin, Wien und Budapest im Schatten von Kriegsniederlage und Revolution," 103–121. n.d.
- Gerwarth, Robert, and John Horne. "Bolshevism as Fantasy: Fear of Revolution and Counter-Revolutionary Violence, 1917–1923." In *War in Peace: Paramilitary Violence in Europe After the Great War*, edited by Robert Gerwarth and John Horne, 40–51. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013.
- Gilbert, George. "In Reaction to Revolution: Anti-Strike Mentalities and Practices in the Russian Radical Right, 1905–14." In *Corporate Policing, Yellow Unionism, and Strikebreaking, 1890-1930: In Defence of Freedom*, edited by Matteo Millan and Alessandro Saluppo, 168–185. Oxon: Routledge, 2021. doi:10.4324/9780429354243-12.
- Halberg, Paul Tage. "Arbeidets Frihet i Skogsbygdene i 1930-Årene." Arbeiderhistorie, no. 5 (1995): 56–71.
- Hannover-Drück, Elisabeth, and Heinrich Hannover, eds. *Der Mord an Rosa Luxemburg und Karl Liebknecht: Dokumentation eines politischen Verbrechens*. 3rd edn. Frankfurt am Main: Suhrkamp Verlag, 1972.
- Haxthausen, C. F. *Ritmesteren og revolutionen: C.F. Haxthausens dagbøger fra Rusland 1917–19*, edited by Tørk Haxthausen. Århus: Klim, 2000.
- Johansen, Sverre Bergh. "Borgersamfundets nødverge: En studie i Norges samfundshjelp." *Kontrast*, no. 3 (1967): 37–57.
- Kater, Michael H. "Die 'Technische Nothilfe' im Spannungsfeld von Arbeiterunruhen, Unternehmerinteressen und Parteipolitik." *Vierteljahrshefte für Zeitgeschichte* 27, no. 1 (1979): 30–78.
- Klykken, Trond. Samfundsvernet: Angrepets sak er å ødelegge fienden: paramilitært borgervern i norsk mellomkrigstid 1923–1936. Master, University of Oslo, 2013.
- Koch, Hannsjoachim W. Der Deutsche Bürgerkrieg: Eine Geschichte der Deutschen und Österrechischen Freikorps, 1918–1923. Berlin: Ullstein, 1978.
- Kučera, Rudolf. "Exploiting Victory, Sinking into Defeat: Uniformed Violence in the Creation of the New Order in Czechoslovakia and Austria, 1918–1922." *The Journal of Modern History* 88, no. 4 (2016): 827–855. doi:10.1086/688969.
- Kunkeler, Nathaniël. Making Fascism in Sweden and the Netherlands: Myth-Creation and Respectability, 1931–40. London: Bloomsbury Academic, 2021.
- Kunkeler, Nathaniël, and Martin Kristoffer Hamre. "Conceptions and Practices of International Fascism in Norway, Sweden and the Netherlands, 1930–40." *Journal of Contemporary History* 57, no. 1 (2022): 45–67. doi:https://doi.org/10.1177/00220094211031992.
- Lee, Martha F. "Nesta Webster: The Voice of Conspiracy." *Journal of Women's History* 17, no. 3 (2005): 81–104. doi:10.1353/jowh.2005.0033.
- Olstad, Finn. "Spørsmålet om revolusjon i Norge og Skandinavia 1917–21: En oppsummering og mulig ny begynnelse." *Arbeiderhistorie* 22, no. 1 (2018): 127–141. doi:10.18261/issn.2387-5879-2018-01-08.
- Pomplun, Jan-Philipp. Deutsche Freikorps: Sozialgeschichte und Kontinuitäten (para)militärischer Gewalt zwischen Weltkrieg, Revolution und Nationalsozialismus. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 2023. doi:10.13109/9783666311468.
- Sanborn, Joshua. "The Genesis of Russian Warlordism: Violence and Governance During the First World War and the Civil War." *Contemporary European History* 19, no. 3 (2010): 195–213. doi:10. 1017/S0960777310000123.

Sørensen, Øystein, and Nik. Brandal. *Det norske demokratiet og dets fiender, 1918–2018*. Oslo: Dreyer, 2018. Storer, Colin. *A Short History of the Weimar Republic*. London: IB Tauris, 2013.

Sundvall, Eirik Wig. "Arbeiderpartiet og Klassekrigen: Striden om Moskva-Tesene i 1920 i en Internasjonal Kontekst." *Arbeiderhistorie* 21, no. 1 (2017): 65–83. doi:10.18261/issn.2387-5879-2017-01-05.